# **Bibliography**

## Reports

- 350 Japan, "Energy Finance in Japan: Funding Climate Change and Nuclear Risk", (8
   August 2017),
   http://40w95614sn5m1jd0sb353zli.wpengine.netdna-cdn.com/ja/files/2016/10/energy\_finance\_in\_japan.pdf.
- 2. "Annual Report", Anglo American, 2016, <a href="http://www.angloamerican.com/~/media/Files/A/Anglo-American-PLC-V2/documents/annual-reporting-2016/downloads/annual-report-2016-interactive-v2.pdf">http://www.angloamerican.com/~/media/Files/A/Anglo-American-PLC-V2/documents/annual-reporting-2016/downloads/annual-report-2016-interactive-v2.pdf</a>.
- 3. BankTrack, Eskom, <a href="https://www.banktrack.org/show/companyprofile/eskom#popover=financiers">https://www.banktrack.org/show/companyprofile/eskom#popover=financiers</a>.
- 4. Boston University, China's Global Energy Finance Database, 2017.
- 5. BP Statistical Review of World Energy, 2017, https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/en/corporate/pdf/energy-economics/statistical-review-2 017/bp-statistical-review-of-world-energy-2017-coal.pdf.
- 6. Carbon Tracker, "Chasing the Dragon? China's coal overcapacity crisis and what it means for investors", (27 November 2016), <a href="https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/chasing-the-dragon-china-coal-power-plants-stranded-assets-five-year-plan/">https://www.carbontracker.org/reports/chasing-the-dragon-china-coal-power-plants-stranded-assets-five-year-plan/</a>.
- Change VN, "Warnings from Vietnam Coal Power" (2 Aug 2016), https://youtu.be/7VOi6Upnh3c?t=438.
- 8. Climate Action Tracker, "Indonesia", (18 September 2017), <a href="http://climateactiontracker.org/countries/indonesia.html">http://climateactiontracker.org/countries/indonesia.html</a>.
- 9. Ren Peng, Liu Chang and Zhang Liwen, Global Environmental Institute, "China's Involvement in Coal-Fired Power Projects along the Belt and Road", (May 2017), <a href="http://www.geichina.org/\_upload/file/report/China's\_Involvement\_in\_Coal-fired\_Power\_Projects\_OBOR\_EN.pdf">http://www.geichina.org/\_upload/file/report/China's\_Involvement\_in\_Coal-fired\_Power\_Projects\_OBOR\_EN.pdf</a>.
- 10. Morgan Hervé-Mignucci, Xueying Wang, David Nelson and Uday Varadarajan (Climate Policy Initiative), "Slowing the Growth of Coal Power in China: the Role of Finance in State-Owned Enterprises" (2015), <a href="https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Slowing-the-Growth-of-Coal-Power-in-China-%E2%80%93-the-Role-of-Finance-in-State-Owned-Enterprises.pdf">https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Slowing-the-Growth-of-Coal-Power-in-China-%E2%80%93-the-Role-of-Finance-in-State-Owned-Enterprises.pdf</a>.
- 11. Morgan Hervé-Mignucci, Xueying Wang, Climate Policy Initiative, "Slowing the Growth of Coal Power Outside China: The Role of Chinese Finance", (November 2015),

- https://climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/slowing-the-growth-of-coal-power-outside-chinathe-role-of-chinese-finance/.
- 12. US Energy Information Administration, "India's coal industry in flux as government sets ambitious coal production targets," (25 August 2015), <a href="https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=22652">https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=22652</a>.
- 13. Endcoal, "Global Coal Plant Tracker", Coal Plants by Country, (July 2017), <a href="https://endcoal.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/PDFs-for-GCPT-July-2017-Countries-MW.p">https://endcoal.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/PDFs-for-GCPT-July-2017-Countries-MW.p</a> df.
- 14. "Summarized Financial Results for the six month period ended 30 June 2017", Exxaro, <a href="http://www.exxaro.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Exxaro-Advert August-2017.pdf">http://www.exxaro.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Exxaro-Advert August-2017.pdf</a>.
- 15. FTI Consulting Asia, "A Brief Reprieve for Coal" (April 2017), <a href="http://www.fticonsulting-asia.com/~/media/Files/apac-files/insights/articles/brief-reprieve-for-coal.pdf">http://www.fticonsulting-asia.com/~/media/Files/apac-files/insights/articles/brief-reprieve-for-coal.pdf</a>.
- 16. "Annual Report", Glencore, 2016, pg. 72, <a href="http://www.glencore.com/assets/investors/doc/reports\_and\_results/2016/GLEN-2016-Annual-Report.pdf">http://www.glencore.com/assets/investors/doc/reports\_and\_results/2016/GLEN-2016-Annual-Report.pdf</a>.
- 17. "Global Coal Exit List", (November 2017), https://coalexit.org.
- 18. Green ID, A Study on Financiers of Coal Power in Vietnam, Green Innovation and Development Centre (GreenID) (October 2016) (available upon request from GreenID).
- 19. Greenpeace India, "Stranded Investments: How India is wasting billions on idle coal plants" (October 2016), <a href="https://secured-static.greenpeace.org/india/Global/india/report/2016/Power%20scenario%20">https://secured-static.greenpeace.org/india/Global/india/report/2016/Power%20scenario%20</a> <a href="https://secured-static.greenpeace.org/india/Global/india/report/2016/Power%20scenario%20">briefing-%20overcapacity%20Flnal%20Ver.pdf</a>.
- 20. GSI, "Subsidies to Coal and Renewable Energy in Turkey," (March 2015), <a href="https://www.iisd.org/gsi/sites/default/files/ffsandrens\_turkey\_coal\_eng.pdf">https://www.iisd.org/gsi/sites/default/files/ffsandrens\_turkey\_coal\_eng.pdf</a>.
- 21. Health Environmental Alliance (HEAL), "Hidden Price Tags: How ending fossil fuel subsidies would benefit our health," <a href="http://env-health.org/IMG/pdf/healthandenvironmentalliance\_hidden\_price\_tags\_report.pdf">http://env-health.org/IMG/pdf/healthandenvironmentalliance\_hidden\_price\_tags\_report.pdf</a>.
- 22. IEA Clean Coal Centre, "International finance for coal-fired power plants", (April 2017), <a href="http://www.iea-coal.org/report/80561//84067/International-finance-for-coal-fired-power-plants">http://www.iea-coal.org/report/80561//84067/International-finance-for-coal-fired-power-plants</a>, -CCC-277-.
- 23. IEA, "Coal Information 2017", (2017), <a href="http://www.iea.org/bookshop/751-Coal\_Information\_2017">http://www.iea.org/bookshop/751-Coal\_Information\_2017</a>.

- 24. IEA, 2016 IEA Medium Term Coal Market Report, (2016).
- 25. IEA, "World Energy Investment 2017", (2017), <a href="https://www.iea.org/publications/wei2017/">https://www.iea.org/publications/wei2017/</a>.
- 26. IEA "World Energy Investment 2017: Methodology Annex", (2017) <a href="https://www.iea.org/media/publications/wei/WEI2017MethodologyAnnex.pdf">https://www.iea.org/media/publications/wei/WEI2017MethodologyAnnex.pdf</a>.
- 27. IEA "World Energy Investment 2016", (2016), <a href="https://www.iea.org/newsroom/news/2016/september/world-energy-investment-2016.html">https://www.iea.org/newsroom/news/2016/september/world-energy-investment-2016.html</a>.
- 28. Tim Buckley, Simon Nicholas, IEEFA, "Japan: Greater Energy Security Through Renewables", (March 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Japan\_-Greater-Energy-Security-Through-Renewables-March-2017.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Japan\_-Greater-Energy-Security-Through-Renewables-March-2017.pdf</a>.
- 29. Tim Buckley and Simon Nicholas, IEEFA, "Global Electricity Utilities in Transition: Leaders and Laggards: 11 Case Studies", (October 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/IEEFA-Global-Utilities-in-Transition-11-Case-Studies-October-2017.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/IEEFA-Global-Utilities-in-Transition-11-Case-Studies-October-2017.pdf</a>.
- 30. Yulanda Chung, IEEFA, "Overpaid and Underutilized: How Capacity Payments Could Lock Indonesia Into a High-Cost Electricity Future", (10 August 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Overpaid-and-Underutilized\_How-Capacity-Payments-to-Coal-Fired-Power-Plants-Could-Lock-Indonesia-into-a-High-Cost-Electricity-Future-August 2017.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Overpaid-and-Underutilized\_How-Capacity-Payments-to-Coal-Fired-Power-Plants-Could-Lock-Indonesia-into-a-High-Cost-Electricity-Future-August 2017.pdf</a>.
- 31. Pelin Yenigun Dilek and David Schlissel, IEEFA, "Turkey at a Crossroads: Invest in the Old Energy Economy or the New", (June 2016), pg. 19, <a href="https://endcoal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Turkey-Crossroads-Invest-in-the-Old-Energy-Economy-or-the-New\_June-20162.pdf">https://endcoal.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Turkey-Crossroads-Invest-in-the-Old-Energy-Economy-or-the-New\_June-20162.pdf</a>.
- 32. Seth Feaster, IEEFA, "Research Brief: U.S. Coal Phase-Out, Blow by Blow", (April 2017), pg. 1, <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Research-Brief-U.S.-Coal-Phase-Out-Blow-by-Blow\_April-2017.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Research-Brief-U.S.-Coal-Phase-Out-Blow-by-Blow\_April-2017.pdf</a>.
- 33. InfluenceMap, "Who Owns the World's Coal", (May 2017), <a href="https://influencemap.org/report/Clarifying-carbon-ownership-8cb210f5b6643c8e58037dbfaa28d7ae.">https://influencemap.org/report/Clarifying-carbon-ownership-8cb210f5b6643c8e58037dbfaa28d7ae.</a>
- 34. Michael Leibreich, "Breaking Clean", London Summit 2017, (19 September 2017), <a href="https://data.bloomberglp.com/bnef/sites/14/2017/09/BNEF-Summit-London-2017-Michael-Liebreich-State-of-the-Industry.pdf">https://data.bloomberglp.com/bnef/sites/14/2017/09/BNEF-Summit-London-2017-Michael-Liebreich-State-of-the-Industry.pdf</a>.
- 35. Fossil Fuel Lending Database, Market Forces (2017).

- 36. Market Forces, "Foreign Finance to Indonesian Coal," (June 2017), <a href="https://www.marketforces.org.au/research/indonesia/public-finance-to-indonesian-coal/">https://www.marketforces.org.au/research/indonesia/public-finance-to-indonesian-coal/</a>.
- 37. Grove Steyn, Jesse Burton, Marco Steenkamp, Meridian Economics, "Eskom's Financial Crisis and the Viability of Coal-Fired Power in South Africa", (15 November 2017), pg. 3, <a href="http://meridianeconomics.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/CoalGen-Report\_FinalDoc\_For\_Upload-1.pdf">http://meridianeconomics.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/CoalGen-Report\_FinalDoc\_For\_Upload-1.pdf</a>.
- 38. Shift the Subsidies Database, Oil Change International (2017).
- 39. Sylvie Cornot-Gandolphe, The Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, "Indonesia's Electricity Demand and the Coal Sector: Export or meet domestic demand?", (March 2017), <a href="https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Indonesias-Electricity-Demand-and-the-Coal-Sector-Export-or-meet-domestic-demand-CL-5.pdf">https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Indonesias-Electricity-Demand-and-the-Coal-Sector-Export-or-meet-domestic-demand-CL-5.pdf</a>.
- 40. Project Finance International, "PFI Investing in Asian Infrastructure Roundtable 2016", (October 2016), <a href="http://edition.pagesuite-professional.co.uk//launch.aspx?eid=42a63c8e-9bc0-4abe-94d2-cabf8ba7ef59">http://edition.pagesuite-professional.co.uk//launch.aspx?eid=42a63c8e-9bc0-4abe-94d2-cabf8ba7ef59</a>.
- 41. RAN et al., Banking on Climate Change, (2017), <a href="https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/rainforestactionnetwork/pages/17879/attachments/original/1504735525/RAN\_Banking\_On\_Climate\_Change\_2017\_final.pdf?1504735525">https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/rainforestactionnetwork/pages/17879/attachments/original/1504735525/RAN\_Banking\_On\_Climate\_Change\_2017\_final.pdf?1504735525</a>.
- 42. "Annual Report", Sasol, 2016, <a href="http://www.sasol.com/sites/sasol/files/financial\_reports/Annual%20Integrated%20Report%202016\_1.pdf">http://www.sasol.com/sites/sasol/files/financial\_reports/Annual%20Integrated%20Report%202016\_1.pdf</a>.
- 43. "Annual Report", South 32, 2016, pg. 43, <a href="http://www.angloamerican.com/~/media/Files/A/Anglo-American-PLC-V2/documents/annual-reporting-2016/downloads/annual-report-2016-interactive-v2.pdf">http://www.angloamerican.com/~/media/Files/A/Anglo-American-PLC-V2/documents/annual-reporting-2016/downloads/annual-report-2016-interactive-v2.pdf</a>.
- 44. US Energy Administration Agency, Annual Coal Report, (15 November 2017), pg.16, <a href="https://www.eia.gov/coal/annual/pdf/acr.pdf">https://www.eia.gov/coal/annual/pdf/acr.pdf</a>.

## Subscription Sources

- 1. Bloomberg New Energy Finance '1H 2017 APAC LCOE Update', (21 April 2017).
- 2. BMI Research, Vietnam Power Report Q3 2017, (May 2017).
- 3. BMI, "Global Power Report", (September 2017).
- 4. BMI Research, "Coal Power Consolidation Under Way, More to Follow", (10 August 2017),

https://www.bmiresearch.com/articles/quick-view-coal-power-consolidation-under-way-more-to-follow.

- 5. Daniel Stanton, International Finance Review, IFR News, "Asian Project Bonds ramp up" ,(12 August 2017).
- 6. IFR News "Project Pioneers", (5 August 2017).
- 7. IFR News, "UPDATE: China welcomes first special bonds to fund DOE," (22 September 2017).
- 8. IFR News, "NDRC unveils 'special bonds'", (7 Jan 2017).
- 9. IFR News, "UPDATE: ASEAN launches green bond standards", (8 November 2017).
- 10. IFR News, "EIB, PBoC urge more work on global Green bond standards", (14 November 2017).
- 11. IJGlobal, "Transaction Data", (2017).
- 12. IJGlobal, "Acquisition of AEP's Power Plants (5200MW)", (30 March 2017).
- 13. IJGlobal, "Acquisition of a 50% Stake in Nacala Logistics Corridor and 15% in Moatize Coal Mine", (3 July 2017).
- 14. IJGlobal, "Acquisition of Coal & Allied Industries", (3 October 2017).
- 15. IJGlobal, "Acquisition of Enel's 10% Stake in PT Bayan Resources", (11 October 2017).
- 16. Mia Tahara-Stubbs, IJGlobal, "Asia project bonds: ready for takeoff", (31 Aug 2016).
- 17. Mia Tahara-Stubbs, IJGlobal, "PLN subsidiary issues project bonds", (21 September 2017).
- 18. Mia Tahara-Stubbs, IJ Global, "Vietnam: Last Chance for Coal", (20 February 2017).
- 19. Jon Whiteaker, IJGlobal, "How-long Bay?", (1 August 2017).
- 20. Alexander Dockreay, IJGlobal, "Data Analysis: Project bonds restrained", (18 February 2016).
- 21. Alexander Dockreay, "A project bond refinancing boom, when rates rise", (21 Jan 2016).
- 22. Jordan Bintcliffe, IJGlobal, "Mini-perm treatment for GCC tenors in need of a trim", (30 August 2017).

- 23. Olivia Gagan, IJGlobal, "Consultant needed for Turkey renewables subsidy revamp", (27 June 2017).
- 24. Olivia Gagan, IJGlobal, "Turkey plots major coal plant building plan", (1 March 2017).
- 25. IJGlobal, "Vietnam Solar PPA is "unbankable", (27 June 2017).
- 26. IJGlobal, "Vietnam plans new solar policy in 2018", (26 September 2017).
- 27. IJGlobal, "Vietnam and World Bank to hold solar auction", (18 September 2017).
- 28. Orbis (2017).
- 29. Platts (2016).
- 30. Project Finance International, "Putting a toe into US\$90trn", (26 July 2017).
- 31. Project Finance International, "Paiton raised US\$750M loan", (18 Aug 2017).
- 32. Minerva Lau, Project Finance International, "Indonesia, more details on Paiton Bond", (18 August 2017).
- 33. Project Finance International, "IPPs may get a full guarantee", (8 June 2017).
- 34. Project Finance International, "Renewables Here to stay and save the planet", (18 October 2017).
- 35. Thomson Reuters Eikon, 2017.

#### News/Website Articles

- 1. Kara Sherwin, Foreign Policy, "China is outsourcing its pollution", (7 December 2016), <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/12/07/china-is-outsourcing-its-pollution/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/12/07/china-is-outsourcing-its-pollution/</a>.
- 2. Michael Forsythe, New York Times, "China Cancels 103 Coal Plants, Mindful of Smog and Wasted Capacity", (18 January 2017), <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/18/world/asia/china-coal-power-plants-pollution.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/18/world/asia/china-coal-power-plants-pollution.html</a>.
- 3. Reuters, "S.Korea to temporarily close 10 old coal-fired power plants in June", (15 May 2017), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-politics-energy/s-korea-to-temporarily-close-1">https://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-politics-energy/s-korea-to-temporarily-close-1</a> 0-old-coal-fired-power-plants-in-june-idUSL4N1IH13D.

- 4. Beth Walker, Chinadialogue, "China stokes global coal growth", (23 September 2016), <a href="https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/9264-China-stokes-global-coal-growth">https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/9264-China-stokes-global-coal-growth</a>.
- 5. Jon Marino, CNBC, "Wall Street checks out of coal mines". (16 March 2016), available online: https://www.cnbc.com/2016/03/16/wall-street-checks-out-of-coal-mines.html.
- 6. Dana Varinsky, Business Insider, "Nearly half of US coal is produced by companies that have declared bankruptcy -- and Trump won't fix that," (10 December 2016), <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com.au/us-coal-bankruptcy-trump-2016-12?r=US&IR=T">https://www.businessinsider.com.au/us-coal-bankruptcy-trump-2016-12?r=US&IR=T</a>.
- Arathy Nair, Reuters, "Peabody Chapter 11 tops string of U.S. coal bankruptcies", (16
  April 2016),
  <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-coal-bankruptcy/peabody-chapter-11-tops-string-of-u-s-coal-bankruptcies-idUSKCN0XC2KQ">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-coal-bankruptcy/peabody-chapter-11-tops-string-of-u-s-coal-bankruptcies-idUSKCN0XC2KQ</a>.
- 8. Daniel Cohan, the Hill, "When coal companies go bankrupt, the mining doesn't always stop" (18 April 2016), <a href="http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/energy-environment/276628-when-coal-companies-go-bankrupt-the-mining-doesnt">http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/energy-environment/276628-when-coal-companies-go-bankrupt-the-mining-doesnt</a>.
- 9. Mary Anne Hitt, Peter Morgan, Compass, "Coal Bankruptcy 101: Companies Are Leaving Workers and Communities In the Lurch", (28 January 2016), <a href="http://content.sierraclub.org/coal/posts/bankruptcy-101-companies-are-leaving-workers-a nd-communities-lurch">http://content.sierraclub.org/coal/posts/bankruptcy-101-companies-are-leaving-workers-a nd-communities-lurch</a>.
- 10. Chris Mooney and Steven Mufson, Washington Post, "How coal titan Peabody, the world's largest, fell into bankruptcy", (13 April 2016), <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2016/04/13/coal-titan-peabody-energy-files-for-bankruptcy/?utm\_term=.343c783d0b96">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2016/04/13/coal-titan-peabody-energy-files-for-bankruptcy/?utm\_term=.343c783d0b96</a>
- 11. Peter Morgan, The Planet, "Trouble Behind, Trouble Ahead: The Post-Bankruptcy Coal Landscape" (18 March 2017), <a href="http://www.sierraclub.org/planet/2017/03/trouble-behind-trouble-ahead-post-bankruptcy-coal-landscape">http://www.sierraclub.org/planet/2017/03/trouble-behind-trouble-ahead-post-bankruptcy-coal-landscape</a>.
- 12. James Goldwin, Huffpost, "3 Reasons Why Coal Companies Declaring Bankruptcy Is Bad," (15 April 2017), <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.com/james-goldwin/3-reasons-why-coal-compan\_b\_9693926.html">https://www.huffingtonpost.com/james-goldwin/3-reasons-why-coal-compan\_b\_9693926.html</a>.
- 13. Foresight Energy, About, <a href="http://www.foresight.com/about/">http://www.foresight.com/about/</a>.
- 14. Reuters, "China coal-fired power plant issues green bonds", (4 August 2017), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/china-power-financing/china-coal-fired-power-plant-issues-green-bonds-idUSL4N1KP3RQ">https://www.reuters.com/article/china-power-financing/china-coal-fired-power-plant-issues-green-bonds-idUSL4N1KP3RQ</a>.

- 15. Carbon Tracker, "China risks wasting \$490 bln on unneeded coal plants", (27 November 2017), <a href="https://www.carbontracker.org/china-risks-wasting-490-bln-on-unneeded-coal-plants/">https://www.carbontracker.org/china-risks-wasting-490-bln-on-unneeded-coal-plants/</a>.
- 16. Bloomberg News, "China is Creating the World's Largest Power Company," (28 August 2017), <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-28/china-approves-guodian-shenhua-group-to-merge">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-28/china-approves-guodian-shenhua-group-to-merge</a>.
- 17. Bloomberg News, "China Mulls 3 Mega Power Firms in \$855 Billion Reshuffle," (8 May 2017), <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-05-08/china-said-to-mull-3-mega-power-firms-in-855-billion-reshuffle">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-05-08/china-said-to-mull-3-mega-power-firms-in-855-billion-reshuffle</a>.
- 18. Brad Plumer, Vox, "The real war on coal is happening in China right now", (6 March 2016), https://www.vox.com/2016/3/6/11168914/china-peak-coal.
- 19. Qi Ye and Jiaqi Lu, "The end of coal-fired growth in China", (4 August 2016), <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2016/08/04/the-end-of-coal-fired-growth-in-china/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2016/08/04/the-end-of-coal-fired-growth-in-china/</a>.
- 20. Glen Peters, CICERO, "Have Chinese emissions peaked?", (30 March 2017), <a href="http://www.cicero.uio.no/no/posts/klima/have-chinese-emissions-peaked">http://www.cicero.uio.no/no/posts/klima/have-chinese-emissions-peaked</a>.
- 21. Denise Wee and Lianting Tu, Bloomberg Markets, "China's Debt Swaps Surpass \$100 Billion," (21 August 2017), <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-20/zombies-propped-up-as-china-s-debt-swaps-surpass-100-billion">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-20/zombies-propped-up-as-china-s-debt-swaps-surpass-100-billion</a>.
- 22. Tim Buckley and Simon Nicholas, IEEFA, "NTPC as a Force in Indian Electricity Transition" (May 2017), available online: <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/NTPC-as-a-Force-in-Indian-Electricity-Transition\_May-20171.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/NTPC-as-a-Force-in-Indian-Electricity-Transition\_May-20171.pdf</a>.
- 23. Geeta Anand, New York Times, "India, Once a Coal Goliath, Is Fast Turning Green" (2 June 2017),: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/02/world/asia/india-coal-green-energy-climate.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/02/world/asia/india-coal-green-energy-climate.html</a>.
- 24. Tim Buckley, IEEFA Asia, "India's Electricity-Sector Transformation is Happening Now" (17 May 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/ieefa-asia-indias-electricity-sector-transformation-happening-now/">http://ieefa.org/ieefa-asia-indias-electricity-sector-transformation-happening-now/</a>.
- 25. Nathaniel Bullard, Bloomberg View, "Coal's Future in India", (3 June 2017), https://www.bloomberg.com/view/articles/2017-06-02/coal-s-future-in-india.

- 26. Hindustan Times, "Renewables to be over 60% of India's generation capacity: Piyush Goyal" (25 March 2017), <a href="http://www.hindustantimes.com/business-news/renewables-to-be-over-60-of-india-s-generation-capacity-piyush-goyal/story-qPV4Jb5h1sasZ3yBOPzHsN.html">http://www.hindustantimes.com/business-news/renewables-to-be-over-60-of-india-s-generation-capacity-piyush-goyal/story-qPV4Jb5h1sasZ3yBOPzHsN.html</a>.
- 27. Tim Buckley, "IEEFA Asia: As India Moves, Europe Follows" (17 October 2017), http://ieefa.org/ieefa-asia-india-moves-europe-follows/.
- 28. Matthew Brown and Katy Daigle, Associated Press, "Coal on the rise in China, US, India after major 2016 drop," (26 June 2017), <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2017/06/26/coal-rise-china-us-india-after-major-2016-drop/427818001/">https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2017/06/26/coal-rise-china-us-india-after-major-2016-drop/427818001/</a>.
- 29. Coal India, "About Us", <a href="https://www.coalindia.in/en-us/company/aboutus.aspx">https://www.coalindia.in/en-us/company/aboutus.aspx</a>.
- 30. Steel360, "Is CIL's 1 Billion Tonne Target Attainable," (22 March 2017), <a href="http://news.steel-360.com/coal/cils-1-billion-tonne-target-attainable/">http://news.steel-360.com/coal/cils-1-billion-tonne-target-attainable/</a>.
- 31. Michael Safi, the Guardian, "India has enough coal without Adani mine, yet must keep importing, minister says", (13 June 2017), <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jun/13/india-enough-coal-without-adani-mine-must-keep-importing-piyush-goyal">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jun/13/india-enough-coal-without-adani-mine-must-keep-importing-piyush-goyal</a>.
- 32. Rajesh Kumar Singh, Bloomberg Markets, "India Opens Coal-Mining Market for First Time in Four Decades," (3 February 2017), <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-02-02/india-opens-coal-mining-market-for-r-first-time-in-four-decades">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-02-02/india-opens-coal-mining-market-for-r-first-time-in-four-decades</a>.
- 33. See also Sumit Moitra, DNA India, "Adani, Tata Steel line up for coal mining, but foreigners not keen", (24 April 2017), <a href="http://www.dnaindia.com/money/report-adani-tata-steel-line-up-for-coal-mining-but-foreigners-not-keen-2413397">http://www.dnaindia.com/money/report-adani-tata-steel-line-up-for-coal-mining-but-foreigners-not-keen-2413397</a>.
- 34. Sourcewatch, "Indian Company Investments in overseas coal mines,"

  <a href="https://www.sourcewatch.org/index.php/Indian\_company\_investments\_in\_overseas\_coal\_mines">https://www.sourcewatch.org/index.php/Indian\_company\_investments\_in\_overseas\_coal\_mines</a>
- 35. Fergus Jensen, Reuters, "No new coal power stations in Java, Indonesia energy minister says," (12 October 2017), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/indonesia-power-coal/no-new-coal-power-stations-in-java-indonesia-energy-minister-says-idUSL4N1MN4ZI">https://www.reuters.com/article/indonesia-power-coal/no-new-coal-power-stations-in-java-indonesia-energy-minister-says-idUSL4N1MN4ZI</a>.
- 36. Arthur Nelsen, the Guardian, "Turkish Coal Plants in line for Public Subsidies" (6 September 2016),

- https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2016/sep/06/turkish-coal-plants-in-line-for-public-subsidies.
- 37. Gerard Wynn, "IEEFA Update: Turkey Wakes up to Solar Opportunity", (6 July 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/turkey-wakes-solar-opportunity/">http://ieefa.org/turkey-wakes-solar-opportunity/</a>.
- 38. Hurriyet Daily News, "Turkish gov't vows to make coal-fired plants eco-friendly by 2019" (13 October 2017), <a href="http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkish-govt-vows-to-make-coal-fired-plants-eco-friendly-by-2019-120836">http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkish-govt-vows-to-make-coal-fired-plants-eco-friendly-by-2019-120836</a>.
- 39. Reuters, "Turkey imposes import tax on thermal coal for power generation", (6 August 2016), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/turkey-coal-imports/turkey-imposes-import-tax-on-thermal-coal-for-power-generation-idUSL8N1AM473">https://www.reuters.com/article/turkey-coal-imports/turkey-imposes-import-tax-on-thermal-coal-for-power-generation-idUSL8N1AM473</a>.
- 40. Damian Carrington, the Guardian, "Is it too late to stop Turkey's coal rush?" (6 August 2015), <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/aug/06/is-it-too-late-to-stop-turkeys-coal-rush">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/aug/06/is-it-too-late-to-stop-turkeys-coal-rush</a>.
- 41. Arif Cem Gundongan and Ethemcan Turhan, China Dialogue, "China's Role in Turkey's Energy Future", (26 September 2017), <a href="https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10047-China-s-role-in-Turkey-s-energy-future">https://www.chinadialogue.net/article/show/single/en/10047-China-s-role-in-Turkey-s-energy-future</a>.
- 42. Turgut Cankorel, Renewable Energy World, (18 January 2016) "Turkish Solar Update", <a href="http://www.renewableenergyworld.com/articles/2016/01/turkish-solar-update.html">http://www.renewableenergyworld.com/articles/2016/01/turkish-solar-update.html</a>.
- 43. Ilias Tsagas, "Turkey's 1 GW Konya Solar PV tender concludes at \$0.0699 per kWh, (20 March 2017), <a href="https://www.pv-magazine.com/2017/03/20/turkeys-1-gw-konya-solar-pv-tender-concludes-at-0-0699-per-kwh/">https://www.pv-magazine.com/2017/03/20/turkeys-1-gw-konya-solar-pv-tender-concludes-at-0-0699-per-kwh/</a>.
- 44. Trading Economics, International Government Debt to GDP, https://tradingeconomics.com/vietnam/government-debt-to-gdp.
- 45. Hellenic Shipping News, "Vietnam's coal-fired thermal power dependent on China," (3 October 2017), <a href="http://www.hellenicshippingnews.com/vietnams-coal-fired-thermal-power-dependent-on-china/">http://www.hellenicshippingnews.com/vietnams-coal-fired-thermal-power-dependent-on-china/</a>.
- 46. CustomsNews, "The risk of pollution from coal-fired power" (15 November 2016), <a href="http://customsnews.vn/the-risk-of-pollution-from-coal-fired-power-1683.html">http://customsnews.vn/the-risk-of-pollution-from-coal-fired-power-1683.html</a> .

- 47. Calvin Godfrey, Thanh Nien News, "Vietnam's dirty growth" (23 June 2015), http://www.thanhniennews.com/business/vietnams-dirty-growth-46848.html.
- 48. Vietnam News, "People protest against air pollution by power plant" (15 April 2015), .http://vietnamnews.vn/society/269099/people-protest-against-air-pollution-by-power-plant.html#74Xige4BPD96L0gW.97.
- 49. Thanh Nien News, "Vietnam orders coal power plant to reduce pollution following 30-hour protest" (23 April 2015), <a href="http://www.thanhniennews.com/society/vietnam-orders-coal-power-plant-to-reduce-pollution-following-30hour-protest-42524.html">http://www.thanhniennews.com/society/vietnam-orders-coal-power-plant-to-reduce-pollution-following-30hour-protest-42524.html</a>.
- 50. Dantri International News "Vietnam Fisheries Association opposes mud dumping for power project" (21 July 2017), <a href="http://dtinews.vn/en/news/021/51953/vietnam-fisheries-association-opposes-mud-dumping-for-power-project.html">http://dtinews.vn/en/news/021/51953/vietnam-fisheries-association-opposes-mud-dumping-for-power-project.html</a>.
- 51. Pham Huong, VN Express International, "Concerns as Vietnam allows coal-fired power plant to dump waste near protected waters" (2 July 2017), <a href="https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/concerns-as-vietnam-allows-coal-fired-power-plant-to-dump-waste-near-protected-waters-3607712.html">https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/news/concerns-as-vietnam-allows-coal-fired-power-plant-to-dump-waste-near-protected-waters-3607712.html</a>.
- 52. Yuka Obayashi, Ami Miyazaki (Reuters), "New coal power plants may block Japan's carbon emissions goal: minister", (29 June 2017), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-environment-analysis/new-coal-power-plants-may-block-japans-carbon-emissions-goal-minister-idUSKBN19K15Z">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-japan-environment-analysis/new-coal-power-plants-may-block-japans-carbon-emissions-goal-minister-idUSKBN19K15Z</a>.
- 53. Japan Bank for International Cooperation, "Project Finance for Expansion of Cirebon Coal-fired Power Plant in Indonesia", (14 November 2017), <a href="http://www.jbic.go.jp/en/information/press/press-2017/1114-58534">http://www.jbic.go.jp/en/information/press/press-2017/1114-58534</a>.
- 54. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Japan", (2 February 2017), <a href="https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.cfm?iso=JPN">https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis.cfm?iso=JPN</a>.
- 55. IEEFA, "A House of Cards in Australia" (October 2017), <a href="http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Escalating-Financial-Risk-of-Adanis-Abbot-Point-Coal-Terminal.pdf">http://ieefa.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/Escalating-Financial-Risk-of-Adanis-Abbot-Point-Coal-Terminal.pdf</a>.
- 56. Cole Latimer, Sydney Morning Herald, "Weak Coal may stymie Whitehaven's aggressive growth" (25 October 2017), <a href="http://www.smh.com.au/business/mining-and-resources/weak-coal-may-stymie-whitehavens-aggressive-growth-20171025-gz7ozb.html">http://www.smh.com.au/business/mining-and-resources/weak-coal-may-stymie-whitehavens-aggressive-growth-20171025-gz7ozb.html</a>.
- 57. Michael West, Sydney Morning Herald, "Digging a deeper hole for coal" (19 February 2016),

- http://www.smh.com.au/business/energy/digging-a-deeper-hole-for-coal-20160218-gmxg ue.html.
- 58. Office of the Chief Economist, "Resources and Energy Major Projects List", (December 2016), <a href="https://www.industry.gov.au/Office-of-the-Chief-Economist/Publications/Documents/req/Projects-listing-December-2016.xlsx">https://www.industry.gov.au/Office-of-the-Chief-Economist/Publications/Documents/req/Projects-listing-December-2016.xlsx</a>.
- 59. Victoria Schneider, Al Jazeera, "The heavy toll of coal mining in South Africa" (2 April 2015), <a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2015/03/heavy-toll-coal-mining-south-africa-1">http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2015/03/heavy-toll-coal-mining-south-africa-1</a> 50329123518557.html.
- 60. Chris Yelland, EE Publishers, "Massive cost and time overruns at Eskom's Medupi and Kuile power stations", <a href="http://www.ee.co.za/article/massive-cost-time-overruns-eskoms-medupi-kusile-power-stations.html">http://www.ee.co.za/article/massive-cost-time-overruns-eskoms-medupi-kusile-power-stations.html</a>.
- 61. Keith Schneider, Circle of Blue, "South Africa Coal Projects Collide With Water Scarcity, Financial Turmoil,

  <a href="http://www.circleofblue.org/2016/africa/south-africa-coal-projects-collide-with-water-scarcity-financial-turmoil/">http://www.circleofblue.org/2016/africa/south-africa-coal-projects-collide-with-water-scarcity-financial-turmoil/</a>.
- 62. Charlotte Matthews, Business Day, "What experts say about Eskom's excuses for renewable delays" (29 June 2017), <a href="https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/companies/energy/2017-06-29-what-experts-say-about-eskoms-excuses-for-renewable-delays/">https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/companies/energy/2017-06-29-what-experts-say-about-eskoms-excuses-for-renewable-delays/</a>.
- 63. Department of Energy, Republic of South Africa, "Coal Resources", <a href="http://www.energy.gov.za/files/coal\_frame.html">http://www.energy.gov.za/files/coal\_frame.html</a>.
- 64. Linda Ensor, Business Day, "State guarantees of R466bm unlikely 'to explode'" (10 May 2017), <a href="https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/economy/2017-05-10-state-guarantees-of-r466bn-unlikely-to-explode/">https://www.businesslive.co.za/bd/economy/2017-05-10-state-guarantees-of-r466bn-unlikely-to-explode/</a>.
- 65. Justin Brown, City Press, "Eskom debt to rise to R500bn plus", <a href="http://city-press.news24.com/Business/eskom-debt-to-rise-to-r500bn-plus-20160713">http://city-press.news24.com/Business/eskom-debt-to-rise-to-r500bn-plus-20160713</a>.
- 66. Giles Parkinson, Renew Economy, "Wind, solar almost half the cost of new coal generators in South Africa", (21 October 2016), <a href="http://reneweconomy.com.au/wind-solar-almost-half-the-cost-of-new-coal-generators-in-south-africa-75194/">http://reneweconomy.com.au/wind-solar-almost-half-the-cost-of-new-coal-generators-in-south-africa-75194/</a>.
- 67. Timothy Gardner, Reuters, "Bloomberg's charity donates \$64 million to 'war on coal', (11 October 2017),

- http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-coal-bloomberg/bloombergs-charity-donates-64-million-to-war-on-coal-idUSKBN1CG2M5.
- 68. Steven Mufson, The Washington Post, "Bipartisan group of former FERC commissioners rejects energy secretary's bid to help coal plants", (19 October 2017), <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2017/10/19/former-ferc-commissioners-reject-energy-secretary-perrys-bid-to-help-coal-plants/?utm\_term=.637f0d 4d2239.">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2017/10/19/former-ferc-commissioners-reject-energy-secretary-perrys-bid-to-help-coal-plants/?utm\_term=.637f0d 4d2239.</a>
- 69. Timothy Gardner, Richard Valmanis, Reuters, "Trump to offer federal coal to industry awash in reserves" (29 March 2017), <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-coal-analysis/trump-to-offer-federal-coal-to-industry-awash-in-reserves-idUSKBN16Z2AT">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-coal-analysis/trump-to-offer-federal-coal-to-industry-awash-in-reserves-idUSKBN16Z2AT</a>.
- 70. Phys.org, "US environmental groups file suit to block new coal mining on public lands (30 March 2017), <a href="https://phys.org/news/2017-03-environmental-groups-block-coal.html">https://phys.org/news/2017-03-environmental-groups-block-coal.html</a>
- 71. Study: Private capital investment in US coal is over," (30 November 2016), <a href="http://www.mining.com/study-private-capital-investment-us-coal/">http://www.mining.com/study-private-capital-investment-us-coal/</a>.
- 72. US Energy Information Administration, AEO 2017, Levelized Costs, Pg. 8, <a href="https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/pdf/electricity\_generation.pdf">https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/aeo/pdf/electricity\_generation.pdf</a>.

#### National/International Instruments

- Bank for International Settlements, Basel III, https://www.bis.org/bcbs/basel3.htm.
- 2. Green Bonds Brochure (June 2017), <a href="https://www.icmagroup.org/assets/documents/Regulatory/Green-Bonds/GreenBondsBrochure-JUNE2017.pdf">https://www.icmagroup.org/assets/documents/Regulatory/Green-Bonds/GreenBondsBrochure-JUNE2017.pdf</a>.
- OECD Sector Understanding on Export Credits for Coal-Fired Electricity Generation Projects, <a href="http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=TAD/PG(2015)9/FINAL&docLanguage=En">http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=TAD/PG(2015)9/FINAL&docLanguage=En</a>.
- 4. Draft National Energy Plan, NITI Aayog, Government of India, (27 June 2017), para. 5.2, <a href="http://niti.gov.in/writereaddata/files/new\_initiatives/NEP-ID\_27.06.2017.pdf">http://niti.gov.in/writereaddata/files/new\_initiatives/NEP-ID\_27.06.2017.pdf</a>.